Minutes
Monthly Board Meeting
Chalk Bluff Water Supply Corporation
May 14, 2024
The Board of Directors of Chalk Bluff Water Supply Corp. met in regular session at 6:00 PM. May 14, 2024, at the Chalk Bluff Water Office, 6511 Gholson Road, Waco, Texas 76705 and via Zoom. The board reserves the right to take action on information items.
Present in office: Lem Brown, President; Noah Smith, Vice President; Keith Dodds, Secretary/Treasurer; Board Members: Vern Darlington, Mike Mitchell, Don Raybold, Eddie Coker, John Engelke; Kevin Lander, 1st Operator; Elizabeth Clinard, Manager; James Smith, TRWA.
Present via Zoom: Kathleen Dow, attorney; Board Member, Ed Butler.

Absent: Jaime Hand, 2nd Operator.
Call to order: Lem Brown called the meeting to order at 6:04 PM.
1) Comments from President or Presiding Director:
2) Kathleen Dow, Atty: 

A. CCN Update:  Kathleen asked where we are on the TCEQ violation?  Elizabeth stated all violations have been resolved and CBWSC received a letter regarding the EPP violation stating is has been cleared and has verbal confirmation that the TCEQ inspection violation has been resolved.  Noah stated he will have a memo of understanding written to present to the board at the next meeting.
3) Consideration of April 2024 Minutes, March 2024 Director’s Report and Financials, Pages 4, 5, 6 Omitted (Consensus approval vote):  A motion was made by Vern Darlington and seconded by Keith Dodds to approve the April Minutes with the attendance amended and to approve the March Financial Reports.  Motion carried with no objection.
4) Manager Report:
A.  Bank Balances: Total $1,326,895.87
American Operating: $80,919.85

American Petty Cash: $1895.72

American Special Project: $57,537.28

American Capitol Imp: $21,932.64

American Emergency: $76,295.15

American CDARS: $1,023,554.91

Independent Operating: $15,351.83

Cadence Operating: $49,408.49
B. Customer Exceptional Use 50,000 plus gallons: 

C. 2024 Gallon Pumped YTD – STGWD:  29.98%
D. Monthly Report: 
March Water Pumped 11,276,000 / Sold 7,658,800 - April Water Pump 9,307,000/ Sold    5,439,800:

 
Water Loss: March 29.86% / April 38.87%
Changed Meters Update: March 36 - April 39 
New Meters Purchased: 2 / Installed: 0
E. System Leak Updates: Waiting on Paperwork from Hand Plumbing for repairs made in April.  Vern Darlington asked who should have caught the fact that the electrical panel needed to be updated at the White Rock Plant?  Kevin stated that the Jurgenson Pump is responsible for the pump repair, and it wasn’t noted that the electrical panel would not run the new pump until the new pump was fired up.  James Smith with TRWA suggested we check the other pumps and possibly install a surge protector if we do not already have one. Noah asked if we should have an electrical schematic?  James Smith said yes, and that our engineer should be able to provide that.  A motion was made by Noah Smith and seconded by Vern Darlington to send a letter to Hand Plumbing giving 72 hours to repair customer reported leaks.  If Hand Plumbing is not able to make the repairs within 72 hours, another repair company will be contacted to make the repair.  And giving Hand Plumbing two weeks to repair all current leaks and leaks not repaired within two weeks will be assigned to another repair company.  Motion passed with no opposition. Eddie Coker suggested Kevin Lander look into a second repair company to make repairs that Hand Plumbing cannot get to.  James Smith suggested that CBWSC have expectations and policies and procedures ready for any new contractor along with insurance requirements. James Smith with TRWA went over some of the things that should be checked to help minimize water loss.  1. Change water meters that are 8 years old or older. 2. Water meter sizes. 3. Check 1 inch water and larger for accuracy. 4. Check wells for accuracy and negative flow. 5. Check Ross Interconnect and the PSI. 6.  Read inline meters that have been installed to check accuracy of water being pumped vs sold. 7. Check wells and pressure planes. Lem Brown asked what percent of water we should aim for.  James stated 15% would be a good percentage taking into account for older infrastructure. James also stated CBWSC should keep records and report Fire Department use as well as flushing.  James scheduled to come help check for leaks on Friday, May 17, 2024.  James also mentioned a mapping service, Diamond Mapping.  The board asked Kevin Lander to coordinate with Barry Hand and James to report Friday’s findings to the board on Monday.
F. Violations Update, Nature of violation(s), steps taken to date to cure violation(s), estimated to complete cure:  Elizabeth reported all violations have been resolved.
Three-year inspection compliance paperwork update: Completed
EPP update: Completed
G. Remodel:  Remodel is complete, and the repair company is going to repair the metal on the outside of the building.
H. Drought Contingency Plan Update: After a discussion a motion was made by Keith Dodds and seconded by Noah Smith to update the Drought Contingency Plan with a first fine for violation of $40.00, second fine violation of $80.00 and third fine violation of $160.00.  Don Raybold abstained from the vote.  Motion passed with no opposition.
5) Operator Report:

A.  Lead Service Line Inventory Plan Update:  The board of directors asked for an emailed update on how many lead inventories have been completed.
B. GPS mapping system update:  GPS mapping has not been started.
C. Tree Trim: Kevin Lander said he made phone calls, but no one returned his calls.
  6)  Action items: 
A. Tariff modification on 1 meter rule:  Elizabeth asked the board to consider deciding on the changes, if any, that they want to make to the Tariff regarding the one meter per residence rule.  Noah Smith stated the board has been waiting for guidance from Mary Alice, the attorney for TRWA.  Noah stated he would like to model the Tariff after the already approved Tariff’s for Denton and other cities.  He would like to submit it to Kathleen Dow and the PUC for review. Vern Darlington asked that Elizabeth send the information to the board for review and to vote on the rule at next month’s meeting.
B. Possible Scholarship Fund: (Eddie Coker) No update.
C. Alternate Engineering Company:  Noah asked that Elizabeth check with TCEQ for engineer company recommendations.  James Smith stated that TRWA can provide a list of engineering companies in McLennan County.  A motion was made by Noah Smith and 2nd by Vern Darlington to have Elizabeth request the list of engineer companies from Vern Darlington.
D. Possible Rate Increase:  James Smith with TRWA reviewed the recommended new rate from the TRWA spreadsheet calculations.  After a discussion, the rate increase was tabled.
E. Fence: 6’ vs 4’ – After a discussion, a motion was made by Vern Darlington and seconded by Don Raybold to replace the fence with bob wire as it was previously bob wire.
F. Customer Repair Reimbursement: 140 River Ridge – After a discussion, a motion was made by Vern Darlington and seconded by Keith Dodds to pay $172.12 for the dirt repair in the easement, sending a letter to the customer stating we will pay for the time and dirt repair although we do not pay for sod.  Motion passed with no objection.
G. Staff job descriptions – Roles and Responsibilities:  Tabled.
7) Information Items:
A. Marked Maps Update: Maps have been received from Duff Engineering however, the hydraulic study has not been received.  
B. Quench reports: Noah, Technical; Lem, Legal; General, Eddie:  No update.
8) Members/Board Members concerns: 
A. Water System Security: Eddie Coker reported that two water systems have been attacked by Russian hackers.  James with TRWA said most are ransom ware and get in through the SCATA system.  CBWSC does not have a SCATA system.  Vern Darlington suggested that CBWSC use Drop Box for backups.
B. Latitude of Management Decisions: Eddie Coker spoke to the $28,000.00 repair for the electrical panel at the White Rock Well.  He said he thinks it would be beneficial if the board gave the latitude to Kevin and Elizabeth to expedite this type of repair and advise the board via email.  Some things need to be done quickly and it costs more money to wait.  If an emergency board meeting needs to be called, CBWSC can call a meeting with 48 hours’ notice if needed.
C. Dennis Carrigan suggested that CBWSC send out a proposal for a new engineer.  Asking for a letter of qualifications and a fee schedule.
9) Executive Session if necessary: N/A.
10) Closing comments Presiding Director and/or Manager:  Lem Brown thanked everyone for coming to the meeting.
11) Adjourn: Presiding Director: A motion was made by Johne Engelke and seconded by Vern Darling to adjourn at 9:28 pm.  Motion passed with no objection and  meeting was adjourned.
The Board of Directors may adjourn into executive session on the above items under Section 551.071 of the government code to discuss matters with the water system’s attorney. No final action will be taken in executive session. 
